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2.
BACKGROUND INFORMATION
2.1
Kettering Borough lies within the Milton Keynes and South Midlands (MKSM) growth area and is expected to facilitate growth of some 13,100 homes by 2021.
2.2
Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the prerequisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and interrelated ambitions for the borough; namely:-

· A better offer for our town centres
· A better education and training offer 
· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs

2.3 The mutually supportive role of these three aspirations cannot be over-stated. The town centre and the skills base will be persuasive to inward investors. Similarly, high grade employment supports a vibrant town centre.
2.4 The Council’s vision is to create town centres that are:
· Characterful
· Distinctive, and
· Fun 

These three key words – enshrined in the Kettering Town Centre Area Action Plan - will help to ensure that the town centre is more than just a place to shop. It will have an experiential offer that encourages visitors to spend time in, and enjoy, our town centre.
3. SUITE 16 UPDATE

Market Place Events
3.1 The Market Place has played host to a number of events during the Summer months including the ever popular Kettering By the Sea, which was so successful that it was extended for another week. The Dave Johnson Jazz Band has also performed and is booked up to play a number of other dates at the venue. More recently, the Market Place was used as a base for the Kettering Christadelphians Bible Week. At the time of writing this report, the Market Place was gearing up for a month of pannier markets, starting with the Italian Market
3.2 We have recently received some more feedback regarding the Halford's Tour series. Although we are unable to verify the figures ourselves, estimates from the organisers of the event show that a total of 200,000 people watched the race coverage on television and 7,000 people visited the event to watch it in person.
3.3 A new webpage has been developed to help promote events at the Market Place and the variety of events being held there demonstrates the versatility of the venue.
Market Place Restaurants
3.4 The Market Place Restaurants project is still on-track for completion in Spring 2011. Lead contractors Sisk have enjoyed a good summer so far, with no days lost to inclement weather and a glowing report from their Considerate Constructors assessor.

3.5 Sub-contractors to Sisk, Central Roofing, have offered to re-roof a local community building and to make a donation of £250 to a local charity. We are working with the Evening Telegraph to identify the recipients of both of these charitable donations.

Public Realm Phase 2/3

3.6 Balfour Beatty will commence work on the next phase of pubic realm works in October 2010. The construction works will be completed in phases, with the Horsemarket Area forming the first phase. The order of subsequent phases is currently being determined by the contractors with the aim of completing the works in the shortest possible time with the minimum possible disruption.
4.
POLICY IMPLICATIONS
4.1 The consultation period for the Proposed Submission version of the Area Action Plan for Kettering Town Centre will end on the 18th October. Comments on the document can still be made on-line through our web portal: http://consult.kettering.gov.uk/portal/development_services/ktcaapprpsub/ktcaapprpsub?tab=info.
5.
USE OF RESOURCES
5.1 The North Northants Development Company (NNDC) Growth Area Funding (GAF) Sub-committee has recently decided to re-allocate a proportion of funding previously agreed for the East Northants Leisure Centre scheme. The Leisure scheme had failed to meet its programme targets and could no longer guarantee full spend of its funding allocation within the agreed timescale. However, a large element of the East Northants funding has been retained by East Northants to progress a new scheme in Rushden. 
5.2 The amount of funding available for re-allocation between the districts within North Northants is £587,500.
5.3 The NNDC GAF Sub-committee have determined that any new award of funding should conform to four separate criteria: 
(1) The scheme must be deliverable by 31st March 2011.

(2) The scheme must create additional outputs

(3) The scheme must bring a clearly identifiable benefit

(4) The scheme must support the agreed GAF priorities

5.4 Whilst we are disappointed at the decision made by the NNDC GAF sub-committee - regarding their support for what is essentially a new scheme when many existing schemes (including our own) have suffered cuts in funding due to National GAF funding reductions - we have prepared bids which comply with the criteria set out above. 

5.5 The value of our bids is in excess of the total amount of money currently available. We recognise that the time remaining for GAF spend is particularly tight and that to complete a new scheme within that time frame will be very challenging. We have therefore made our position clear to NNDC: We are able to spend any additional underspend that may arise in the coming months. 

5.6 Our bids revolve mainly around the existing public realm scheme, but will bring the additional outputs required from NNDC. An additional expression of interest has been submitted for the demolition of the Hogs Head. 

5.7 The bids will be considered at the meeting of the NNDC GAF sub-committee on 10th September. A verbal update on their decision will be made on the night of Executive.


[image: image1.jpg]



[image: image2.jpg]



[image: image3.jpg]



[image: image4.jpg]



[image: image5.jpg]H | Ilhxw‘."” ”n”“l
LS g L1





[image: image6.jpg]



[image: image7.jpg]



[image: image8.jpg]



[image: image9.jpg]



1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT





To inform members of progress to date on Suite 16.





6.	RECOMMENDATION





	That the Executive Committee supports the continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16.












